A PUBLIC HEARING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE AUDITORIUM AT NEW ALBANY HIGH SCHOOL ON MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 2016 AT 6:00 P.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Mickey Thompson, member and Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member 

OTHERS PRESENT: Mayor Gahan, Police Chief Bailey, Major Popp, Fire Chief Juliot, Larry Summers, John Rosenbarger, Scott Wood, Linda Moeller, David Barksdale, Al Knable, Greg Phipps, David Aebersold, Matthew Nash, Pat McLaughlin, Joseph Dabkowski, James Rice, Paul Lincks and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:

Mayor Gahan welcomed everyone and called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  He thanked everyone for coming and explained that HWC Engineering would be giving a presentation to let everyone know where we are today on the two-way street issue which really started back in 2007 but has been cranked up to move forward with the discussion especially because of the downtown bridges project.  He then introduced Mr. Warren Nash and thanked New Albany High School for allowing the use of their facility.

Mr. Nash then introduced the other members of the board and the city clerk.  He said that the street improvements have been discussed for some time and last year they contracted with HWC Engineering to do a study of the streets.  He explained that the board heard from them last week at the board of works meeting and they decided to have this meeting tonight to hear from the public.  He said that there have been several public meetings but the board wanted to have one more.  He added that if someone didn’t want to speak tonight but wanted to submit something in writing that would be fine.  He then introduced Mr. Joseph Dabkowski with RQAW who is a contractor for HWC Engineering.     
PRESENTATION:

Mr. Joseph Dabkowski, RQAW, stated that they are leading the environmental document for this project and this public hearing is conducted as a requirement to the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA).  He explained that NEPA is a federal law enacted in 1970 that establishes a decision making process for agencies.  He said that agencies must follow this act prior to design and construction of projects using federal money and this project will use federal money.  He stated that NEPA requires evaluation of potential impacts to surrounding natural, cultural and social environments and the impacts are described in an environmental document and requires the opportunity for the public to be involved and comment on the project.  He said there are several ways to comment that include speaking at this hearing which is being recorded so comments will be of record, use the comment form and submit via email or fax to the contact information on the form or email comments to jdabkowski@rqaw.com.  He added that the comment period ends on October 3, 2016 and encouraged everyone to feel free to use any and all methods.  He also added that representatives would be available after the hearing to answer any questions.  He noted that questions that anyone may have would not be answered tonight but will be addressed in the final environmental document as well as all the written comments so after October 3rd they will wrap up that document and make it public once it is approved by INDOT.  He also noted that informal comments are always welcomed but will not be part of the final environmental document.  He then went over the elements of environmental documents which are right-of-way, hazardous materials, threatened and endangered species, historic and archaeological, community impacts, floodplains, land use, wetlands and waterways, noise, air quality and public involvement.  He said that they mainly focused on historic aspects and social impacts on this project.  He also said that the environmental document is a level 3 categorical exclusion which means it does not have a significant impact on the environment.  He explained that the document has been drafted and was released for public involvement by INDOT on August 22, 2016 and legal notice was published in the New Albany News and Tribune on September 3, 9 and 13, 2016.  He stated that they have made the environmental document and the set of plans available for viewing.  He then moved on to the historic/cultural resources aspect to this project.  He said that New Albany has a lot of historic districts and explained Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act (NHPA).  He also explained that this project meets the Minor Projects Programmatic Agreement (MPPA) under Category A because there is no potential to impact cultural resources.  He then said that the final step of this process is to receive the public’s comments and address them in the final environmental document.

Mr. Jim Rice, HWC Engineering, stated that there were several meetings on this project and they tried to listen to concerns both positive and negative and highlighted some of the issues under need for improvement.  He went through some of the major items which were pedestrian safety, lack of bicycle-friendly facilities, excessive speed on one-way streets, potential for pass-thru traffic on Spring Street corridor due to toll-dodging, improved access to downtown businesses and improved parking in downtown core.  He said that the project does use federal funds that ultimately come from the federal highway administered by INDOT/KIPDA and as he has referenced, there have been several studies and public meetings on the downtown street grid in New Albany.  He explained that there was an Inner-City Grid Transportation Study (Entran), a Downtown Street Network Proposal (Speck) and a Conceptual Study/Traffic Model (HWC Engineering, RQAW and Stantec) and all studies endorse/recommend two-way conversion.  He went over the major issues expressed by citizens during public meetings which were downtown merchants wanted improved access, visibility, walkability and parking; downtown residents were concerned about speeding and unsafe pedestrian conditions on one-way streets (Market, Spring, Elm); and construction-related businesses wanted adequate facilities for trucks and construction equipment.  He said that concerns were also expressed about the Spring Street corridor becoming a toll-dodging route when the Ohio River Bridges project was completed.  He explained that the primary goals of the project are to ensure that the Spring Street corridor does not become toll-dodging route, to create a safe/walkable downtown, to ensure adequate flow of vehicular traffic on Spring Street corridor and other major downtown streets and to enhance downtown as a “destination”.  He then discussed the alternatives studied.  He said that Option A: One-Way Pair consisted of Spring Street and Elm Street remaining one-way and Market Street, Pearl Street and Bank Street converted to two-way.  He said that Option B: All Two-Way consisted of converting Spring Street, Elm Street, Market Street, Pearl Street and Bank Street to two-way.  He said Option C: No Build consisted of leaving the streets as they are.  He went over Option A: One-Way Pair in detail and stated that it would improve access to downtown businesses by converting some streets from one-way to two-way operation but would not discourage Spring Street corridor from becoming a toll-dodging route.  He also said that it would not reduce speeding on one-way streets such as Spring Street and Elm Street and would provide only an incremental improvement in pedestrian safety.  He went over Option B: All Two-Way in detail and stated that it would improve access to downtown businesses by converting all streets from one-way to two-way operation and would discourage Spring Street corridor from becoming a toll-dodging route.  He said that it would also reduce speeding on all streets as well as provide major improvement in pedestrian safety.  He went over Option C: No Build in detail and stated that access to downtown businesses would remain difficult due to one-way streets causing circling in order to find parking and creates an opportunity for Spring Street corridor to become a toll-dodging route.  He also said that speeding on one-way streets would remain an issue as well as pedestrian safety.  He explained that after they considered all three options, they arrived at the point where they are currently recommending to the city Option B: All Two-Way.  He said this option would convert the following one-way street to two-way operation: Spring Street (State Street to Vincennes Street); Market Street (State Street to Vincennes Street); Elm Street (State Street to Vincennes Street); Pearl Street (Main Street to Elm Street); and Bank Street (Main Street to Oak Street). He also said that State Street will have new pavement markings between Market Street and Elm Street which will add about seven parallel parking spaces and will improve traffic flow.  He then discussed loading and unloading for businesses downtown.  He explained that right now it is not a problem because the streets are one-way but it will become a little different on two-way streets.  He said that on Pearl Street and Bank Street the traffic is typically low volume so you could pull up to a box truck and take a look around it to see that no one is coming and just pull around it.  He offered another option which is to create loading zones in front of particular businesses that have box truck deliveries and discussed that with some of the business owners but they were concerned because it would cut down on customer parking.  He added that should this option that they are recommending be adopted, there is still opportunity to tweak and adjust how things work and the key is that they will work with all of the businesses on a one-on-one basis.  He said that the benefits of Pearl Street and Bank Street being two-way will far override the momentary issue of the occasional unloading of box trucks.  He then discussed other elements associated with the project which are that streets will be milled and repaved, existing traffic signals will be upgraded with new signal heads on existing poles (except for one new signal pole at 15th Street and Spring Street), railroad crossing protection upgrades will be made at Elm, Market and Spring Streets as required, bicycle lanes will be provided on both sides of Spring Street from Vincennes Street to E. 4th Street, a net gain of 7 parking spaces in the project area, new signs and pavement markings, decorative crosswalks, audible pedestrian signals as well as pedestrian actuated signs at some crosswalks which will improve pedestrian safety and traffic calming measures.  He said that there will be no right-of-way required and if the project were to move forward it would be on a March, 2017 INDOT Construction Letting with construction expected to be completed no later than December, 2017 and traffic will be maintained during construction.

Mr. Paul Lincks, HWC Engineering, stated that the funding for the project is an 80/20 match with 80% of the funds coming from the federal government and with the city putting up 20% to get that money.  He said basically the city will put up approximately $551,650.00 and federal will match approximately $2,252,000.00 so the total funding available for the project will be approximately $2,803,650.00.  He explained that estimated costs consist of the preliminary engineering in the amount of $360,909.00 and construction (including inspection) in the amount of $2,442,741.00 which would make total estimated costs $2,803,650.00. He then discussed maintenance of traffic during construction and said that they will do no full road closures at all but will allow short durations of single lane closures. He stated that they give the contractor suggested phases for projects and what will likely be seen first is the installation of decorative crosswalks and some traffic signal work.  He said that the traffic signals will be bagged because several things have to happen before traffic is actually allowed to travel two-ways on converted streets.  He said that the signing work that will be done to use for the two-way operation will be bagged as well until the streets are opened.  He stated that the last phase will be putting the pavement markings down.  He also stated that they suggest not opening all of these streets at one instantaneous time to allow two-way traffic so they will have a suggested scheme in the plans as far as which street should be opened and when.  He explained that all efforts will be made to ensure the best possible flow of traffic, but as is typical with highway and street construction, driver patience will be required.   He stated that actual construction is anticipated to begin in late April, 2017 and should be completed in the fall of 2017 with a maximum completion dated in December, 2017.  He then mentioned that there are some display boards, plans and the environmental document available for the public to view after the meeting.    
PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS:

Ms. Ruth Watson stated that she is an older person that is a walker and a driver.  She said that she is very concerned about the traffic flow and having to watch both ways.  She is also concerned about emergency vehicles maybe having to cross traffic to reach their destination. She asked if there will be center turn lanes because there won’t be stop lights at every corner and if a car wants to turn left and there is no turn lane then traffic will be backed up more.  She asked if there is a plan to make more traffic lights because these will be needed for people to cross the streets but will slow traffic down causing frustration and aggravation.  She said that people will be trying to make the lights causing more accidents.  She also said that as for tolls, she thinks people from Jeffersonville and Clarksville will take the Second Street Bridge or I265 to get on I64.  She stated that as a frequent driver in downtown New Albany, she really disapproves of this plan for two-way streets.  She then asked what is going to happen once the big apartment building on Spring Street is completed.
Mr. Greg Roberts, East Spring Street Neighborhood Association, stated that this plan affects his neighborhood and nothing else around it. He said that their neighborhood borders run from Vincennes Street to E. Fifth Street and takes in Elm Street, Spring Street and Market Street so all of the work with exception of the downtown streets is in his district.  He said that many people say that they drive through downtown but it is not a cut through anymore.  He explained that years ago when the streets were converted from two-way to one-way it was to move people out of the city from the interstate to the suburbs but the neighborhood has changed.  He said that it has become more of a family neighborhood with more people moving in and buying houses.  He stressed that it is a neighborhood and he wouldn’t go to the suburbs and tell people that their street has to be converted to a one-way to provide a cut through.  He also stressed that people fly down Spring Street at 40, 50 or even 60 mph and that Plan B is the only option for his neighborhood.  He then noted that tolling on the bridges would start before the project starts and asked if there is anything planned to deal with the traffic.  He also submitted letters of support for Plan B from 11 more people to Mr. Lincks and asked him to read them into the record.  

Mr. Lincks stated that they could be included as part of the transcript. 
Greg Phipps, 3rd District City Councilman, stated that he is speaking as a resident, a representative of the 3rd District and as a professional sociologist in support of Plan B which calls for the conversion to two-way streets. He explained that the Speck study along with the preponderance of data in the field of urban planning indicates that two-way traffic patterns slow traffic, make drivers more aware, improve safety for pedestrians and cyclist, helps raise property value, reduces crime and creates more livable neighborhoods. He stated that the areas proposed for this project lie exclusively within the 3rd council district and when he ran for office five years ago he promised to make the right decisions for New Albany and not those that are politically expedient. He explained that changes is never popular and often controversial but sometimes civic leaders must do the right thing and make the tough decisions based on what is best for the community. He stated that recently, on several occasions, citizens have approached him to get involved on the McDonald Lane and Klerner Lane projects. He explained that more specifically it was individuals that didn’t live in those neighborhoods stating that they would like the roundabouts to help them cut through the neighborhoods in a quicker way to get to destinations on Grant Line Road or Charlestown Road. He stated that he explained to them that was an issue that had to be dealt with in the 6th district and the people living in that neighborhood should be the ones that have the greatest input on that project. He explained that he is asking the same tonight and stated that the people living in the 3rd district should have the primary say in what happens. He stated that they have already spent over $100,000.00 on studies and planning and they need to make the changes now. 
Mr. Mark Sanders stated that as a resident of Spring Street he fully supports the two-way conversion. He explained that he deals with Spring Street 7 days a week so he has much more of an interest than just once or twice a day. He stated that with all the studies advising implementing the two-way streets he doesn’t understand the hesitation and taking into consideration everyone directly affected by this, option B should be acceptable to everyone. He explained that he has heard it said that nothing changes if nothing changes and New Albany is finally building itself back up, but it didn’t do it by relying on the past. 

Mr. Joe Zeller explained that he owns several businesses here in town and while he realizes some residents aren’t happy that their trucks run up and down the roads it is a necessary part of their business. He stated that he has been in New Albany for a long time just like a lot of the downtown businesses and they employ a lot of people. He explained that their main concern is safety because when you mix trucks, cars and pedestrians the larger trucks will win in that encounter. 

Mr. Roger Baylor stated that he was a business owner for 25 years and has been a proponent of the two-way street conversions for about 13 years. He explained that as a supporter he still has a few qualms about it as proposed with issues regarding 11’ lanes, the abandonment of the bicycling structure proposed by Speck, omitting conversations about Vincennes and State Street, and the timing. He stated that despite all of that, if it happens the way HWC says it will be considerably better than what they had before. He stated that he has hopes that they will take this as a first step and will eventually address the other issues and add on to it as they go, but this is a good place to start. 
Mr. Irv Stumler thanked the board and administration for the invitation to speak. He stated that he is looking at safety as a primary issue. He explained that he has studied this issue and talked with a lot of people and he can’t find any good reason to make the conversion. He explained that they are going by assumptions with this plan including that there will be extra traffic because of the tolls. He stated that a few years ago inspectors claimed that the Sherman Minton Bridge is going to need more work and when he drives through there he can see several things that will have to be addressed including the pilings on the Kentucky side which will take money and time to fix. He explained that if they assume that there is never going to be tolls on that bridge he believes they are in for a surprise. He stated that they have heard a lot of talk about calming traffic but very little talk about signage, markings, and law enforcement as a way to calm traffic. He explained that Chief Bailey and the NAPD have done a good job enforcing traffic coming in off of Silver Street but to say that it is a speedway is not accurate. He added that more room to travel on the streets can make it safer by giving time to avoid an accident and just because the road is narrow doesn’t mean there won’t be anyone speeding. He explained that he did a survey in March of last year of the downtown businesses and he found that 95% of them would rather not have the two-way streets. He offered to bring that survey to the board before they make a decision. He added that while there are three members on the board of works that doesn’t mean they make individual decisions because they are all appointed by the mayor, which means that the mayor is making the decision and he thinks it is the wrong one.  
Mr. John Smith stated that he lives and owns a business on Spring Street and to say that it isn’t a raceway indicates that they aren’t sitting on Spring Street on any particular day. He added that option B is the most appropriate option by far. He stated that Mr. Stumler talked about assumptions but he is also assuming that the Sherman Minton Bridge will be tolled and explained that he was never polled with the downtown businesses as to whether or not he was in favor of the conversion. 
Dr. Al Knable stated that he is a city council representative and nearly a life-long citizen, but he would like to speak in the capacity as a business owner. He explained that he is happy to see some accommodations for the truckers because they are an important employer in the city and he hopes that those concessions work. He stated that he has approximately 1,500 patrons to his business every month and roughly half of those come from Floyd County. He explained that he hears time after time again from the other half that “the town has a lot of potential” or “I got confused by the street grid.” He stated that he takes great pride in the city and is excited about what he is seeing with the plans for the two-way conversion, particularly plan B. He added that he has had discussions with business owners in towns similar to our size all over Indiana as well as other states that have all gone through street conversions, and the overwhelming majority of them were happy with the results. He stated that right now those cities have more to offer but if this plan goes through he would put New Albany up against any one of those cities in any one of those states when it comes to recruiting business to this area. He explained that it is fun to go downtown and see young families and the vibrancy but they can take it to the next level and he is looking forward to seeing New Albany take another huge step towards the potential that they do have as a community. 
Mr. Joe Autry stated that he moved to New Albany about five months ago and lives on East Spring Street where cars are coming into town. He explained that speed is always an issue and while he does see police in the area most of the time it is too dangerous to walk up and down the street without fearing for their safety. He stated that if the studies are showing that converting to two-ways will calm traffic why wouldn’t that be an obvious choice. He explained that there are a lot of families where he lives and it is a really good neighborhood, but he is very concerned about slowing traffic coming in to town. He added that to say it isn’t a speedway is incorrect based on what he is seeing and if there is any way to make the streets safer that will make all the difference in the growth and evolution of the city. 

Mr. Charlie Harshfield stated that he has lived on the 1100 block of East Elm Street for 15 years and the neighborhood has become more family oriented over the years. He explained that the two biggest concerns in his area are speeding and safety issues. He stated that the speeding problem is horrific during commuting hours and to even try to enter your vehicle while parked on the street is extremely dangerous. He explained that families with children have to be especially cautious and stated that he has had $50,000.00 worth of damage to his vehicle over the last six years while parked on the street so it is clear to him that the issues are not being addressed. He stated that he is in support of the two-way conversion because it is evident to him that one-way streets invite speeding. 
Dr. John Lanham stated that he has lived on East 5th Street for 15 years and he has seen a great deal of change as well. He explained that about a year ago they changed his street from a one-way to a two-way and there isn’t enough room for the cars to pass because they have on-street parking. He stated that he doesn’t feel that he was part of the process when that happened and it seems like the administration just makes a decision and hopes it works out for the best, but in his case it did not. He explained that his biggest concern is how this will work in the neighborhoods if the streets aren’t wide enough and how it will affect the suburbs. He stated that he has heard about toll dodging but people from Clarksville and Jeffersonville have been traffic dodging for years and he doesn’t see how it will be a huge difference when the tolls begin. He explained that the Coyle project is less than a block from him and they don’t have enough parking so they will be on the street and asked if this has been figured in because it will affect him and his family. He stated that he doesn’t understand why speeding can’t be controlled by law enforcement and syncing the traffic lights. He urged the board to consider the residents and concentrate on an option that will be efficient, safe, and will help New Albany grow. 

Mr. Rob Cissell explained that his family has about 1500 apartments around the southern Indiana area and have been in New Albany for over 40 years. He stated that they are expanding their presence in New Albany specifically in downtown and in the area that they are talking about and they have a total of 100 residents. He explained that they want to see the city grow because they are in for the long term but they are having trouble getting people to move to New Albany with the number one issue being the street grid. He stated that he thinks that the conversion is the right thing to do and a property that they have in Louisville just went through this transformation which has been a huge success. He explained that he understands the issues with the narrow side streets but he believes that is a different issue than the main arteries where there is a bigger thoroughfare. He stated that they are trying to encourage people to get out and bicycle and they need the ability to have bicycle lanes. He added that he polled his residents and they are 100% in favor of this conversion but they are concerned about the transition period and making sure there isn’t a lot of confusion. 

Mr. Brandon Smith stated that he has a business at 611 East Spring and explained that he is strongly in favor of plan B. He stated that he thinks it is a common sense compromise for both the commerce and the residents. 
Mr. Dale Bond, Glenwood Court, explained that it was said that these studies were based on previous studies and he feels that they are flawed. He stated that it doesn’t address traffic that backs up on Spring Street because of a car that is turning and to eliminate a lane will make it even more difficult to get through town. He explained that he lives in the east end and drives through downtown almost every day and the changes that have already been made have been ridiculous with the amount of traffic that is backed up. He added that with the restrictions on Spring Street right now they have seen the traffic on Beharrell double and it has gotten so bad that it is hard to get off of their street. He asked the board to consider leaving Elm and Spring as is and stated that he favors option A. 

Ms Jessica Smith explained that she lives on Spring Street and stated that she supports the conversion to two-way streets 100%. She explained that there are a lot of young families moving into the downtown area and it will continue to grow which makes the speeding issue on Spring Street even more dangerous. She stated that they drive, live and walk on Spring Street on a daily basis and doesn’t understand anyone that can’t see speeding is an issue. She added that this needs to happen for the safety of the families and residents that live in this area. 
Mr. Dave Barksdale stated that he is a city council member and a local historian and would like to speak tonight as a historian. He explained that long before the street grid was as it is now, downtown New Albany did have a two-way grid and he feels that plan B is the best option. He stated that that New Albany is being recognized throughout the state for the growth in the downtown area and his feeling is that the next part is going to be the historic neighborhoods, and they owe those areas and beyond the ability to become a neighborhood again. 
Mr. Pat McLaughlin stated that he is a city council member and resident of New Albany. He explained that there is a lot that has been done in the city in the last 4-5 years and two-way conversions in other areas has helped them flourish. He stated that he thinks it could do the same for downtown and supports the two-way conversion.  

Mr. Lincks reminded the audience that there is a comment sheet for them to fill out and explained that all the comments will be part of the record. He stated that there are some displays, plans and environmental documents in the hallway and HWC will be available to answer questions if they would like to review them. 

ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            


             Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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